THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – June 12, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular board meeting in the School Board Room on June 12, 2007 at approximately 4:05 p.m.



PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 2






MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY







Member Residing in District No. 4






MR.  TROY INGERSOLL







Member Residing in District No. 5






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1



ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order and Mr. John Gallick from the district maintenance department led the Pledge of Allegiance.
MINUTES

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the
 May 8, 2007 regular meeting and the May 22, 2007
 regular workshop meeting (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS
1.AG Florida Power & Light Presentation of Rebate Checks     
Mr. John Dixon, Director of Maintenance, introduced Mr. Lou Zorzi from Florida Power & Light Company.  Mr. Zorzi came forward to present six rebate checks totaling $84,834 that represented energy savings earned through the use of smart A/C units in the district’s hybrids.  Mr. Zorzi maintained this occurrence was a tremendous achievement and an excellent choice made by staff.
 2. KS Career and Technical Student Organization State Finalists 2006-07
Ms. Kathy Schmidt, Director of Career & Technical Education, asked the Board to recognize the following students who had represented the district in the State Finals of their related Career and Technical Student Organizations:  Steven Calderon, Cory Preisser, Miroslava Hernandez, Ian Nicholas, Leighton Mott, Roberto Borja, Andy Charles, Christian Norman, Casey Pearsall, Chris Payne, Maxwell Butler, Sara Sapp, Johnathan Merilus, Ronald DePastino, Brandon Berwick, Amber Mulleady, Mauricio Bell’Alberto, Anthony Passarello, Michael Ginoccho, Amanda Snow, Joel Present, Denise Morrow, Candido Margarini, Cheryl Mahaffey, Thomas Ingham, Cheryl Mahaffey, Anna Melnick, Rohan Bhatt, Elia Lexine, Jennifer Lesser, Lila Durkee, Nilufar Khan, Kara Cozine, Kaitlyn Mulvey, Janel Highlander, Brianna Scherer, Lynnea Kunkle, Hayley Snedeker, Michele Humphrey, Neomi Ortiz, Jazmine Woods, and Jade Woods. 
SPECIAL RECOGNITION:  YOUNG FLORIDIAN APPLIED TECHNOLOGY WINNER – ANNA MELNICK
Ms. Schmidt also asked the Board to recognize Miss Anna Melnick who was the district’s 2007 Young Floridian Winner for Applied Technology.  Ms. Schmidt described Miss Melnick’s outstanding accomplishments during her school career and her future aspirations which included joining the U. S. Air Force Academy. 

STAFF REPORTS

3. OR Curriculum Report – School Improvement Plan Presentation – Dan McCarty Middle School
The Board received a written and verbal school improvement plan presentation from Ms. Cathy Smith, Principal at Dan McCarty Middle School.  School improvement plans are presented to the Board during each regular business meeting as determined by the superintendent and staff.  Each report is briefly summarized and includes data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.
Individual board members and the superintendent are attentive to these important reports and follow-up with comments and/or questions. 

4. ML Superintendent’s Report   


Superintendent Lannon shared information and written reports with board members relative to 
-June progress/status reports on building projects (prepared by Mr. Bob Massa, building code
 administrator),
- Successful alternative education opportunities/programs that have kept more students in school,
 -New planning initiative for future agriscience programming/curriculum,
-Budgetary constraints due to Legislature’s proposed property tax cut that will

 necessitate support from community/business to help move programming forward,   

-The pursuit of a new aeronautics space academy--dual enrollment with university credit-- for 2008-09 SY at Fort Pierce Central High (proposal from Emory Riddle University expected in July 2007),
-Marine science program enrollment capacity,
-Aftercare Task Force (in conjunction with Early Learning Coalition) study to expand aftercare

 opportunities for students in St. Lucie County,


-Formal adoption and proposed plans for Garden City Elementary and Dan McCarty Middle
 School by Houghton/Mifflin,

-Delay of school grades (end of June) due to major errors in grading which are pervasive in

 the FCAT process,


-Student achievement workshop with the Board proposed for four hours on July 3, 2007,

 1:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m., (information/data requested by Board two days in advance),

-Births to Females of Childbearing Age (10-44) St. Lucie County 1992-2006 increase of 52.9%.
CTA REPORT
No report.
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action: The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda
 items #5 through #32 inclusive (Ingersoll/Miller/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, board members had suggestions and comments on items #19, #24, and #32.

 5. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 6. SR Amendment to Employment Agreement with Superintendent of Schools 

 7. TB Standard-Bearer School District Network Membership
 8. KM School Meal Prices for 2007-08 SY

 9. KW Transportation Services Agreements with City of Port St. Lucie, Fort Pierce Utility Authority

10. KP Bayshore Elementary Collaborative Agreement with YMCA of St. Lucie County for YMCA READS!
11. KP Floresta Elementary Student Trip to National Energy Education Development Youth Awards, Washington, D.C.
12. CT Fort Pierce Central High Wrestling Team Trip to Tyrone, Pennsylvania, July 2 – 16, 2007

13. CT Fort Pierce Central High Girls Basketball Team Trip to Chapel Hill, NC on July 11 – 16, 2007

14. CT St. Lucie West Centennial High Yearbook Committee Trip to Dallas, Texas, July 9 – 14, 2007
15. GY St. Lucie West Centennial High National SkillsUSA Competition Trip to Kansas City, MO, June 23 - July 1, 2007 
16. MK Application for Title I School-wide Program
17. MK Application for Funds for Delinquent and At-risk Students: Title I: Part D
18. MK Application for Title I – Migrant Program
19. BS K-12 Comprehensive Guidance Program
20. MK Authorization to Advertise Public Hearing on Amendments to Policy #4.11- Student Progression Plan
21. JK St. Lucie County Education Foundation By-laws/Board of Directors (Revised)
22. DI Add-on Program for Gifted Endorsement
23. MS Educational Facilities Impact Fee Credit Agreement – Riverland Kennedy, LLP

24. MS Revised Interlocal Agreement for Contribution to Dan McCarty Middle School Track Parking Lot

25. AG Change Order #1 to Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., for Expansion of CAVS Retrofit Project

26. AG Change Order #2 to Paul Jacquin and Sons, Inc., for Additional Chiller & Connections at Manatee Academy K-8
27. AG GMP from Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., for Construction Mgmt. Svcs. at Mariposa Elementary –Parent PU/Bus Loop
28. AG GMP from Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., for Construction Mgmt. Svcs. at Morningside Elem.-Parent PU/Bus Loop
29. AG GMP from Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., for Construction Mgmt. Svcs. at Garden City Elementary - Parent Pickup
30. AG GMP with C. R. Klewin for Treasure Coast High Continuing Services Projects
31. AG Construction Change Directive #9 from C. R. Klewin for Excess Sales Tax Savings

32. AG GMP with C. R. Klewin Southeast, Inc., for Port St. Lucie High Auditorium Renovations
OTHER BUSINESS

33. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #1082 through #1097      


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated
 Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #1082 through
 #1097 (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-00).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
34. Educational Funding Accountability Act Reports
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO of Business Services, explained to the Board that the Educational  Funding Accountability Act report that board members had received showed the district had administrative costs per FTE below the state average.  Compared to neighboring districts, St. Lucie County was and had been consistently well below their administrative costs per FTE.  The district was at 87% of the state cost per FTE.  This was a matter that the district could take pride in—it showed good management and allocation of resources.  The job was getting done at a lower administrative cost per student.

On another matter, Mr. Bargeron advised the Board that Phase I of the Port St. Lucie High School auditorium project had not included new seats.  In reviewing the sales tax collections that go into capital funds, Mr. Bargeron had determined the district was above its projected collections this year, consequently, he had added funds to that project so the seats could be replaced.

Mr. Bargeron stated he would keep board members apprised of the state and local budget situation and its impact on the district.  In looking at the preliminary information, the revenue reduction will have a major impact on the school district.  The district’s 20- year plan could possibly be in great jeopardy.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No item.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Mrs. Kathryn Hensley informed the Board that the Economic Development Committee had put together community computer labs to help people gain the skills they need to become more productive/employed.

Regarding the birth rate, Mrs. Hensley told board members that the Children’s Services Council was and had been funding pediatric RN visits to every baby born in St. Lucie County.   It was understood by all that the first visit was very important since the RNs were trained to spot any difficulties.  There had been a huge increase in new babies and CSC was continuing to look at its funding in order to meet this need. 
Mr. Troy Ingersoll asked if C. A. Moore Elementary and St. Lucie Elementary could be put on the list to receive a CAV unit.  Mr. Lannon explained that both schools were scheduled for CAVS during the first wave.
Mr. Ingersoll felt that the district should strive to have 100 students in the MOA program if at all possible as long as each student met the requirements.  He did not want to see the program with only 50 students in four years.

Mr. Ingersoll asked that the bus situation be looked at for Dan McCarty Middle School and Forest Grove Middle School to make sure that those students have extra time with teachers during the day.

On a final matter, Mr. Ingersoll was impressed to see the district’s Channel 13 was the only station that broadcast the space shuttle event 30 minutes prior to takeoff.  Every other channel appeared to just pick up on the lift off for the last 5-10 minutes.  
Ms. Carol Hilson reported that there were 8,000 children on the wait list for subsidized care in St. Lucie County.  If the currently proposed state budget was passed, there would be many more children without appropriate care.  A big effort was needed to help find places to house kids—they are latch-key kids.  Everyone should advocate for these children, many of who are the very poorest in the county.  It was shocking to Ms. Hilson how many families were being turned away without any help.
Dr. Miller talked about upcoming TC3 legislative meeting dates and asked that the district’s list of legislative priorities be pulled together soon.

Dr. Carvelli advised board members and Mr. Lannon that FSBA/Karen Denson had accepted his request to schedule the next master board training session on August 10, 2007 from 8:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. using the module “Creating Meaningful Change”.  The training site was at the Smithsonian Marine Station in Fort Pierce. 

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

The following citizens appeared before the Board to address sex education curriculum in the district.:  Ms. Sue Chess, Mr. Tom Evans, Mr. Jim Thomas, Ms. Kathleen Clarke, Mr. Bryan Longworth, Dr. Michael Hofstee, Mr. Bob Allard, Mrs. Linda Allard, Ms. Joan Eberhart, Ms. Pauline Pavlick, Mr. Craig Czerwinski, and Ms. Grace Galluccio.
Individuals described their personnel convictions, experiences, knowledge and feelings about abstinence only sex education, improved/authentic abstinence only curriculum, comprehensive sex education, rejection of graphic, explicit sex education curriculum, and rejection of “Get Real with Aids” curriculum.

A 2-inch pile of signed “PETITIONS IN SUPPORT OF AUTHENTIC ABSTINENCE CURRICULUM” was handed to the Board for the record.   

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the regular June 12, 2007 meeting at approximately 6:15 p.m.






